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From: Kentucky Conservation Committee, Lane Boldman 
PO Box 1152, Frankfort, KY 40602 
 
To: Public Service Commissioners 
RE: Case 2022-00402 
 
We wish to submit comment on case 2022-00402, on the request by LG&E/KU to retire four coal-
fired electric generating units and three natural gas simple cycle combustion turbine units and 
replace them with two natural gas combined cycle facilities, two solar facilities, one battery 
storage facility, and four solar power purchase agreements. 
 
We have reviewed many of the comments submitted to date and attended portions of the public 
hearings and meetings. From this, we wish to comment on certain specific points raised. 
 
First, we support the retirement of four coal-fired electric generating units and three natural gas 
simple cycle combustion turbine units. We support the addition of two solar facilities, one battery 
storage facility, and four solar power purchase agreements. We object to the proposal to add two 
natural gas combined cycle facilities on the basis of how these will impact carbon-reduction goals 
and prefer that the utility bridge this capacity with a more robust energy efficiency and demand-
side management program, and the addition of more storage for renewable energy. 
 
Many comments received from the public raised the concerns about energy efficiency and 
demand-side management. KCC was a participating nonprofit in their Advisory group for 
LG&E/KU’s Demand Side Management Stakeholders, and we wish to state that we found the 
conclusions of the utility representatives in the stakeholder group to be inadequate. We found the 
process to be lacking in transparency, with inadequate data provided to fully evaluate whether the 
companies have developed a portfolio of programs that best meets customer needs and balances 
customer interests. The most significant impact was the failure to disclose their plans to develop 
these two new natural gas plants.  
 
We believe that Demand-Side management and energy efficiency should not be conducted in 
isolation from generation and supply planning. In the interest of minimizing costs and risk to 
ratepayers, meeting PPL’s net zero carbon goals, and achieving carbon emission reduction goals 
that have been set by Louisville Metro Government. DSM planning should have been conducted 
explicitly in the interest of avoiding new construction of fossil fuel generation. We believe that 
there was far more opportunity to leverage DSM and Energy Efficiency than LG&E/KU have 
provided. 
 
Secondly, we have noted the many comments sent to you that were questioning the reliability of 
renewables, and statements that coal-fired sources were more reliable, specifically citing 
examples such as last November’s Winter Storm Elliott. We believe the evidence does not 
support these conclusions. We believe a well-designed and diverse portfolio, including non-
carbon sources such as renewables and storage, can provide adequate reliability and will be 
increasingly essential in a carbon-constrained world that is rapidly transitioning to low and net 
zero carbon resources. LG&E/KU’s continued heavy dependence on carbon-based sources 
places the utility, and its customers, at higher risk as industries and consumers are demanding 
cleaner energy options. 
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LG&E/KU’s own after-action report on the storm showed that outages due to reliability issues—
both related and unrelated to Winter Storm Elliott—caused the loss of at least 822 MW of coal 
generation. This was more than twice the generation needed to have prevented rolling blackouts 
during the weather event: LG&E/KU shed 317 MW of load at the utility’s time of peak need. 
 
390 MW of coal power were offline at the time of peak need due to winter weather failures. If this 
generation had been available, or if any of the 432 MW unavailable on December 23 due to 
unrelated mechanical failures had been available, LG&E/KU would not have had rolling blackouts 
during Winter Storm Elliott. LG&E/KU’s coal-fired generation failures were therefore one cause of 
the rolling blackouts during Winter Storm Elliott.     
 
Utility executives’ own testimony identified multiple mechanical and process failures of coal-fired 
power at Trimble units 1 and 2, Mill Creek 4, and OVEC that compounded energy delivery at this 
critical time.  
 
Replacing this capacity with gas turbines under the argument of “reliability” is not sufficient 
considering the extreme cold also impacted gas plants and the reliable delivery of natural gas, 
which is particularly vulnerable to sudden temperature drops and resulted in a depressurization of 
systems at critical junctures during the freeze.  
 
LG&E/KU’s Power supply Director Charles Schram stated that “Our system on any given day is 
almost never perfect. . . . this is pretty complex equipment, it is subject to cold weather stresses, 
and you do see these types of derates in colder weather.”  
 
We reviewed the testimony by Andrew Levitt, provided in the case files, that offered an analysis 
on the benefits of LG&E-KU joining a Regional Transmission Organization (RTO) such as the 
PJM. It seems like such a proposal could also address reliability concerns. Mr.  Levitt concluded 
that that LG&E-KU could meet its resource needs and meet standard reliability targets through 
2029 without building the two proposed new Natural Gas Combined Cycle facilities, “and 
thereafter with only modest capacity market purchases for several years.”  
 
 
In summary, we ask the PSC to: 

• Require utilities to provide a new review of DSM/EE programs, as the proposed programs 
do not meet Kentucky’s needs for energy conservation or the needs of low and moderate 
income rate payers, and do not fully leverage the important role of DSM/EE in meeting 
capacity needs and supporting grid reliability. 

• Approve the solar and storage proposals, and encourage more support for storage as 
well as distributed solar 

• Approve the planned coal retirements 
• Disapprove the proposal for two new gas plants 
• Require the companies to study the cost and benefits related to joining a Regional 

Transmission Organization 
 
 
We appreciate your attention to this matter and the work of your agency. 
Sincerely, 
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Ms. Lane E. Boldman 
Director, Kentucky Conservation Committee 
 

   
  
















